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Abstract: 
Globalization is a process which does not have a charter of its own. It is for 

governments, concerned institutions and civil society to oversee that it does not serve 
commercial interests alone. Globalization should be seen as a major means for 
alleviating poverty and addressing the social needs of the country. Globalization and 
liberalization have brought to the fore the prominent role of the corporate sector. 
However, as these changes have been induced in response to emerging situations 
rather than in a systemic manner, the role of the corporate sector as a tool for social 
development needs to be properly defined. 
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Introduction 
Globalization as it is happening today is broadening the divide between the rich and 
the poor. Globalization has to be steered so that it serves the social needs of the 
developmental process and not just commercial interests. Planning has to be done so 
that investments and trade are more focused on programmes that address sustainable 
growth that benefits all. The role of government would be to guide trade liberalization 
policies and Foriegn Direct Investments (FDIs) in investing more in environmentally 
sustainable initiatives. At the WSSD, the aim should be to encourage international and 
regional institutions as well as institutions in source countries to increase their support 
for private foreign investment in infrastructure development and other priority areas, 
including projects to bridge the digital divide, social, economic and environment gaps 
in developing countries. Many of the world's poor live in environmentally degraded 
systems, which are unproductive and the root cause of poverty. Thus 'economic' 
poverty in many parts of the world is due to 'ecological 'poverty of the area. It is the 
restoration of these natural systems, and through natural resource management 
practiced at the grassroots level, that will help in eliminating poverty. A massive 
global enterprise for ecological regeneration and for building up the natural resource 
base that would help the poor in all rural communities throughout the world needs to 
be undertaken. Poverty alleviation by removing ecological poverty should be the 
major goal of globalization. Livelihoods based on the local natural resource base, 
which are not drastically affected by international market trends and mechanisms, and 
are largely self-sufficient, would lead to self-reliance and sustainability. 

Objectives: 

• To study and analyse the social impacts of globalization. 
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• To suggest measures to reduce the negative impacts of globalization on social 
sector. 

Methodology  

 The material for the study is drawn from secondary sources.  The method 
followed is historical and descriptive. The secondary data has been collected from 
books, journals and periodicals. The data thus collected, have been analyzed for 
specific interpretation. 

 
Basic health and educational facilities need to be strengthened in developing 

countries including India. Globalization in fields of health, education and awareness is 
still not adequate. Health as well as education services show wide disparities around 
the world. The need is for wider access and sharing of resources for these, at a global 
and regional level. International multilateral arrangements should provide for regular 
sharing and exchange of medical expertise, and innovations and collaborations in 
developing educational infrastructure and services. Existing institutional mechanisms 
like the UN agencies (WHO, UNICEF etc.) should be effectively utilized to fulfill 
these objectives. The aim should be to implement Health for All Strategy and should 
emphasize the fulfillment of commitments to support the global fund to fight AIDS, 
tuberculosis and malaria. 

 
For increasing educational services, an increase in allocation of ODA for 

infrastructure development for education is needed. The aim should be to encourage 
international support, including mobilization of financial resources for regional 
centres of excellence for education and research that would contribute to the 
development of the knowledge capacity of developing countries. 
 

There are instances of conflicts between trade and environmental issues, 
which are presently addressed through WTO's Dispute Settlement Mechanisms 
(DSM). It is increasingly being felt that trade interests often take precedence over 
environmental priorities in such settlements. Review of such mechanisms in WTO, or 
arrangements for placing them under the framework of Multilateral Environmental 
Agreements (MEAs), could be considered. 

 
Dualistic Structure and Globalization: Although economic in the core, 
globalization has pervasive effects on the society (Bauman, 1998 and Castle, 1999). It 
has its impact on the social structure, values, social institutions and attitudes. India is 
a multilingual, multiethnic and multi-cultural society. Globalization has impacted 
noticeably on cultural identity and social harmony among various social groups. The 
Indian social structure is extremely categorized; replete with a multitude of enclaves 
of several types and strata. There are enclaves making rural-urban, men-women, 
caste-dalits, organized unorganized, formal-informal, and so on. 
 

As Boeke (1953) has put it, it is possible to characterize a society, in the 
economic sense, by the social spirit, the organizational forms and the technique 
dominating it. These three aspects are interdependent and in this connection typify a 
society, in this way that a prevailing social spirit and the prevailing forms of 
organization and of technique give a society its style, its appearance, so that in their 
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interrelation they may be called the social system, the social style or the social 
atmosphere of that society. Less developed economies, especially with a history of 
prolonged colonial rule, often exhibit a simultaneous existence of two (or more) 
enclaves of socio- economic systems, characteristically and conspicuously different 
from each other, and each dominating a part of the society, the economy and the 
polity. These enclaves markedly differ in matters of ownership of resources, 
production relations, the social spirit, institutions, customs, mores and attitudinal 
structure, socio-economic and political organization, technological know-how and its 
application and so on. Of course, between these enclaves there exists a gray zone 
where distinction may not easily be perceived. This gray zone might be the crucible 
for integration, but it is equally likely that a colloidal admixture of heterogeneous 
elements persists for long and camouflages integration process. In any case, the rate 
of integration is extremely slow such that these enclaves persist for long. The said 
enclaves often resist the functioning of each other. They function not in harmony but 
in conflict with each other. Frictional losses are significantly large. Dutta (2002) has 
highlighted that India has a structural dualism at the very aggregate level. This means 
that India has two different socio-economic technological environments, the 
organized (or modern) segment (predominantly capitalistic) and the unorganized (or 
traditional) segment (predominantly pre-capitalistic), co-exist within its geographical 
boundary. 

 
A step farther, India is an instance of pluralistic society. Basic loyalties are 

to families, villages, or groups held together on the basis of religion, language, ethnic 
origin, or caste rather than to the community as a whole, whether on the local or the 
national level. A wider loyalty to country, backed by firm rules and punitive 
measures, is the necessary foundation for modern western and communist mores, by 
which certain behaviour reactions are kept apart from consideration of personal gain. 
In India, the stronger loyalty to such smaller groups invites nepotism, in itself a form 
of corruption, and in general encourages moral laxity. The prevalence of corruption is 
another aspect of the soft state and generally implies a low level of social discipline. 

 
The nature of organization and decision-making in less developed 

economies is far distinct from those in the developed economies. The most 
fundamental unit of organization and decision-making is the household. In the 
developed economies places of work are separated from households. Not merely is 
official money and materials distinguished from the private property of the head of 
the enterprise and his staff, but no confusion is permitted between decision relating to 
the running of the enterprise and the decisions of households. That, in almost all 
cases, the workplace and the private dwelling-place are in different places, is the 
reflection of this fact. This separation is one of the important features of the 
developed economies. But in the less developed economies matters are quite different. 
These economies have not fully shed off the superstructure of their traditions. In the 
less developed economies even today, agricultural workers are employed, who are 
engaged for a fixed period of time for wages, live under the roof of the employer, are 
supplied with clothing as well as food by him, and are put to work of cultivating or at 
other tasks at the master's command. That blurs the separation pointed out above, so 
vivid in the developed economies. From the point of view of economics, the failure 
completely to separate the enterprise and the household is most note-worthy in the 
case of agriculture and the private business and these two make the larger part of the 
Indian economy. Because of the fragile basis on which the farmer and the owner of 
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the private firm conduct their businesses, it is difficult for them to resort to the 
modern capital market for finance, and they must therefore supply the greater part of 
their needs for finance from their own savings. They differ from company officials, 
government officials and workers; they are not in a position to make large 
consumption decisions until they have considered the disposal of the funds relating to 
their business operations. Their household consumption plans and their business 
investment plans are mutually interlinked and determined simultaneously, and in this 
sense the household is not independent of the business. (Morishima, 1976). A larger 
part of the Indian economy is yet to become fully market-oriented. The pecuniary 
culture has not yet pervaded the psyche of the people (in the rural area in particular) 
that makes the basis of savings and investment in the modern economies. In that 
sense, economic rationality is yet to charge the minds of the mass. Poverty is intense 
and widespread. It may be noted that until man has reached a fairly high level of 
attainment, the systematization of his varied wants and the ordering of preferences 
within the possibilities permitted to the individual are not possible. Where this high 
level has not been reached, man's behaviour will be determined entirely according to 
custom or impulse. In that case a person's behaviour always fits a fixed pattern, which 
is decided by custom. Even where it is possible for him to follow a course whose 
outcome would clearly be more favourable than that given by custom-dictated 
behaviour, being unaware of it, he will behave as he himself did in the past, and as 
other people are doing at present. On the other hand, in the absence of any custom, a 
person's conduct is subject to no rule whatsoever; from the various possibilities 
confronting him he simply adopts randomly whatever enters his head. In short, the 
decisions are made either under customs or under impulse. These are two extreme 
cases, but they have this in common: there is no surveying of the totality of 
possibilities facing a person; there is no comparative consideration taken of them. 
People who are unable to order their wants and to exercise self-control will probably 
belong either to the type, which is ruled by blind obedience to custom, or to the type 
governed by impulse. They are unable to behave with objective rationality. In 
juxtaposition, developed economies have a fully developed educational system. As a 
result every single man is educated, at least up to the point where he can arrange his 
wants in his own preference order. When people are able to order their wants, what 
has to be done to be best able to satisfy those wants becomes clear. A person's 
behaviour may change in the face of each change in circumstance, but the conclusion 
to be drawn from this is not that he is arbitrarily changing his mind, but that he is 
adopting his behaviour to changing circumstances in order to carry through the 
principle of maximum satisfaction of wants. (Morishima, 1976). Hence the choice 
between various types of wants, between the present and the future, between various 
avenues of investment, etc. in the less developed economies are rarely guided by the 
economic rationality so pervading in the developed economies. 

 
Specific Social Implications: Gender-based dualistic enclaves are particularly 
important to mention. Globalization has widened the gap between the two enclaves. It 
may be noted that women workers are mostly employed in the unorganized sector. 
They may frequently be found in vast numbers in the mining activities and the export 
industries which earn the foreign exchange to service the country’s external debt, 
stitching garments, assembling electronic circuits, cleaning shrimp, plucking tea, 
working at subsistence or below-subsistence wages. Globalization, mostly 
discriminating against the unorganized sector, has pushed them farther to the margin 
(Hensman (2001), Saptari (2001)). 
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The percentage of workers in manufacturing in urban areas has decreased 

since 1977, a trend that has continued apace between 1987-88 and 1993-94, while two 
sectors that have experienced systematic increases in employment share are wholesale 
and retail trade and community and other services. Kundu (1997) explains the loss of 
manufacturing employment in terms of jobs being subcontracted out by large 
manufacturing units to smaller ones which are often household units that classify 
themselves as service units (Dutt and Rao, 2000). 

 
The caste-based social enclaves are the next instances. A great majority of the 

dalit workers are still connected with agriculture, out of which a large chunk makes 
landless labourers. In the urban areas, they work mainly in the unorganized sector. 
The increasing gulf between the urban and the rural sectors, the terms of trade being 
in favour of the urban sector, would affect them most harshly. The tribals of India 
have been further marginalized during this period of globalization (Revolutionary 
Publications). 

Globalization has also added to the disparities among the states, with private 
capital only concentrating on those developed states that have the infrastructure that 
guarantees quick returns. 

 
Thus, globalization has differential impact on different categories of people. 

Plainly, globalization throws up winners and losers. Generally, big businessmen, 
professionals and the young living in cities benefit from it; the rest lose. The 
percentage figure of winners is abysmally low: a mere 3% of the population! Those 
who suffer most, are Dalits, tribals, women, poor peasants, unorganized workers and 
minority populations. Globalization, in short, increases economic and political 
inequalities (Bhargava, 2003). 

 
The Consumers’ Concerns: After globalization, the consumer goods industries have 
become ever more aggressive advertisers and sellers. While the sale is highlighted, 
consumers’ safety, health or well-being is of no concern. Most packaged foods, 
cosmetic aids and fashion accessories being aggressively sold may not be exactly 
harmful, but one can certainly debate whether the resulting benefits are commensurate 
with the levels of social labor and investment that went into their creation. Of course, 
from the perspective of the "free market" anything that can be sold for a profit is a 
"valuable" product - but it may not be necessarily so from the perspective of an 
unbiased consumer. The barrage of advertising pressure that everyone is subjected to 
in these times allows little room for most consumers to make truly intelligent choices. 
In today's "free market", consumption (under the powerful gun of sophisticated 
advertising) is hardly of any-ones "free choice" or natural volition (South Asian 
Voice, 1999, 2001). 
 
Mitigating Negative Impacts 

There are many facets to globalization, including some negative ones. 
Globalization may negatively affect the socio-economic, environmental and cultural 
milieu of a country; both directly and indirectly Greater international cooperation is 
required to tackle the negative influences of globalization. 

 
Globalization in its environmental dimension refers to the increasingly related 

nature of environmental problems. Global warming is the best example, where gas 
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emissions from around the world combine to alter the global climate. The 
responsibility of reducing global environmental impacts lies with every country, but 
as a differentiated responsibility. Developed countries like the US cannot go back on 
major commitments, and global consensus for marginalizing such defaulters should 
emerge. Per capita emission quotas for greenhouse gases are equitable and justified. 
Across the world, increased consumption accompanying globalization is a matter of 
concern. The issue needs to be addressed via both technological and educational 
means. This would mean an increased role for media and other public information 
tools in raising consumer awareness on the importance of sustainable production and 
consumption patterns. Incentives as well as technical assistance to industries for 
adopting cleaner and energy- efficient technologies should also be a priority. 
Globalization has impacts on cultural diversity and traditional knowledge. India, 
which is very rich in both, must pay special attention to safeguard against the negative 
impacts of globalization on these. 
 

Globalization must also mean greater movement of human resources and 
knowledge pools. However this must be on fair terms. India has developed a good 
human resource base for the IT sector and global IT corporates have been quick to 
access this resource, often at remunerations considerably lower than prevalent. Brain 
drain is however a concern. 
 

Economically, globalization has meant more capital and resources for 
corporations. This provides them greater influence on policy and planning, which is 
often not conducive to sustainable development. The US opting out of Kyoto Protocol 
or extending the phase-out plan for methyl bromide (ODS) in response to pressures 
from industries are examples of this. While globalization will mean economically 
powerful corporations in all developing countries, a clearly defined policy with regard 
to social and environmental causes will help to keep the balance between economic 
and industrial development on one hand, and environmental concerns. on the other. 
The government should acknowledge the role of private sector as a 'global actor', but 
at the same time have adequate institutional and regulatory capacities in interactions 
with the private sector. 
 
Conclusion 

The process of globalization not only opened up the economy and accelerated 
cross-border mobility of persons, goods, capital, data and ideas but also opened up the 
society to infections, diseases and pollution, drugs, criminalization, etc (UNESCO). 
The mixed picture that emerges on economic performance and on changes in 
employment, inequality and poverty makes it extremely difficult to generalize on 
what the impact of globalization has been. In part, this is because globalization is a 
complex phenomenon. Observed outcomes such as changes in the level of 
unemployment and of poverty reflect the combined results of a complex of factors of 
which globalization, however broadly defined, is but one. Domestic structural factors 
such as the degree of inequality in the distribution of income and wealth and the 
quality of governance are often important fundamental influences on these outcomes. 
It is important to avoid the common error of attributing all observed outcomes, 
positive or negative, entirely to globalization. 
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